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ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

9/6/17

In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger; Alan Quimby; Mike Hoisington, Planning Board Representative; Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate; Gary Kitson, Alternate; Betsy Bosiak, Substitute Recording Secretary
Not in Attendance:  Ricky Belanger; Gary Kitson, Alternate
Also in Attendance:  Jay Hickey; Debbie Lane; John Lane; Jon Rokeh; Larry Wiley; Linda Rego; Dennis Rego; Sharon Dubois; Richard H. Cassidy; Brian Boucher; Thomas Brown; James Lanoue
7:00 PM Glenn called the meeting to order and introduced the members of the board.  
The minutes of August 30, 2017 were reviewed and amended. Mike made a motion to approve as amended.  Alan seconded the motion. All in favor.  

Glenn discussed the last paragraph of the minutes of August 30, 2017.  He had forwarded the concern to counsel.  Glenn reviewed the response from Attorney Spector-Morgan.  Her response was that Board members should not advise potential or current applicants.  
If there are revisions to the plans during the public hearing; the applicant either has to withdraw the current applicant and reapply or not make the revisions.
Glenn noted that there were two cases tonight; the continuance of the Lane Case and a new application by Larry Willey.

Glenn advised members who will be voting on tonight’s case with the alternate sitting. Glenn explained the procedure for tonight’s meeting.   
Case 2017-05 (Lane - Var) - John P. and Debra Lane have applied for a variance to Article III, Section B [Pre-Existing, Non-Conforming Uses], Paragraph B.4 [Change and Expansion of Use] and Paragraph 7 [Pre-Existing Non-Conforming Seasonal Dwellings], Subparagraphs a [Purpose and Intent], c [Scope of Use] and d [Permitted and Prohibited Use] to permit the use seasonal property as a year-round residence on a non-conforming parcel of 0.6 acres with 267.5 feet of private road frontage.  The applicants have also applied for a variance to Article III, Section B [Pre-Existing, Non-Conforming Uses], Subsection 4 [Change and Expansion of Use] and Subsection 5 [Continued Use], paragraph (b) [Enlargement] to permit the enlargement of a residential dwelling on a pre-existing, non-conforming lot by greater than 25 percent.  The property is located on Sleepy Hollow Lane within the Residential/Agricultural Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map U-01 as Lot 90. 
Glenn advised that as this was a continuance the only notification was the posting in two public places, Town Office and Post Office.

Glenn noted that the last letter was accepted by the abutter - William and Dawn-Ellen Sorel.

.

Glenn noted the Lanes reviewed their application and request to construct a new structure.
Glenn noted new information from the Fire Department.  The Department noted that the roadway was of adequate width with no issues.  They did request that the tree canopy be cut to a height of 13’6” so vehicles would not be damaged.  The Police Department had no issues with responding to calls in the area, summer or winter.
Glenn reviewed the road evaluation from the “T” to the Lane property completed by Mr. Rokeh.  Glenn also had an exhibit that showed a potential 50-foot right of way.  It would not work as it would go through some of the homes.  Glenn noted a portion of the subdivision regulations regarding town roads.  He also had photos of the road noting it was a private road.  Glenn reviewed Mr. Rokeh’s document.  The width of the road is between 12 to 14 feet.  Mr. Rokeh noted some long-term improvements that should be made to the road, upgrading with gravel in some areas, cleaning the culverts, etc.

Mr. Lane noted that they own the road in their area, but not all landowners own the road by their property.  Mr. Lane noted he has to maintain the portion of the right of way on his property.  
John P Lane. and Debra Lane were sworn in.

Mrs. Lane noted that they had one application, but requested two variances.  The first was for year-round use with the second for the enlargement of the home.  Mr. Lane verified that they satisfied the requests from the last meeting.

Mr. Lane discussed the size of the new house.  He noted rather than constructing a garage they would like to use half of the basement as a garage.  They would increase the size of the house to 28 X 44.  It was suggested by their surveyor to turn the house 90 degrees to use a portion of the basement as a garage.
Glenn discussed that it was inappropriate for a member of the board to suggest a garage.  The size of the house was discussed.  Mr. Lane noted that the footprint of the house was increased by 2 feet.  The patio will be constructed of impervious material and should not count toward the size of the house.
There was a consensus of the Board was that the additional two feet was not an issue.  It was noted that the new configuration fits better on the lot.  Mr. Lane noted that he met with the Zoning Compliance Officer as to the size of the original house.  He noted that the size does vary on the tax cards from year to year.  Mr. Lane discussed the original foundation was 632 square feet with the new proposal to be 1380 square feet.  Currently the footprint is 880 square feet.  The 620 square feet is the proposed second floor.  The increase in the footprint is 55.4%.  Glenn confirmed that they included everything.  He verified with the Zoning Compliance Officer that decks are not included in the calculation.  Mr. Lane noted the overhangs are included.

Mrs. Lane noted that the house footprint currently uses 4.5% of the property with the proposed footprint to use 5.28%.  Glenn confirmed that they are able to meet all the setbacks.

Glenn noted they rephrased some of the information supporting the variances in the packet provided tonight.  Mr. Lane noted they just added information to plead their case.
Mr. Lane noted their surveyor is completing an up to date survey of the property with more detail than on the plan presented to the board.

Glenn asked if there were any abutters who wished to speak in favor of the application.
Sharon Dubois was sworn in.  She feels safer with more people there year-round.

Linda Rego was sworn in.  She also thinks it is safer with more people around.   She noted the Lanes were excellent neighbors and supports the application.
Brian Boucher was sworn in and is still in favor of the application.
Richard Cassidy was sworn in.  He felt the applicants very diligently stated their case and were good neighbors.
Glenn asked if there were any abutters who opposed the application, there were not any.
Glenn asked if the Board had any questions or comments.   Mike asked if they would be doing some tree clearing.  Mrs. Lane noted the neighborhood had a new Road Board that had been shown the road report.  Mr. Lane noted they would be having another road meeting and he would bring the report up again.  He thought having a 13’6” canopy was modest and he usually goes higher.  

Glenn noted there were no specifications for the road maintenance by the association.

Glenn noted the members agreed upon approval of the application will create a new year-round home.  Glenn reviewed the Subdivision Regulations regarding safety.  Glenn noted that the reason for the 50-foot right-of-way is for safety, etc.  He noted that a narrower right-of-way could be adequate. 

Glenn discussed having safe access and a 50 foot. vs. a 14-foot right-of-way, travel widths shoulders of a road and the cross-section specifications in the regulations.  Glenn noted the road was not close to the requirements of the regulations.

The Police and Fire Departments find the road adequate.  There are no question responders would get to their house with Glenn feeling this was not a big consideration.  Glenn felt there were other things to consider; monetary issues including the cost of town vehicles and consideration of having town vehicles crossing a private road.  Mrs. Lane felt the Fire Department would have addressed this issue if they felt there was an issue.  Glenn asked if everything was considered when the Fire Department wrote their letter.  Mr. Lane noted they asked for the safety officer’s input; he thought the departments could have an accident on Route 4 just as easily.  Mr. Lane noted that snow removal begins at 3 inches on the road.  

A fifty-foot right-of-way was discussed with the reasons for it.  Mr. Lane discussed town roads that do not meet the 50-foot right of way standard.  Glenn noted that if vehicles have issues on a public road the road agent can be called for assistance.

Ms. Dubois had a copy of the Fire Department letter that said the road is adequate for the safe passage of Fire Department vehicles.

Glenn noted the Brown variance where a waiver was executed by the applicant and the Board of Selectmen.  Glenn noted the condition of the road did not meet the conditions of the waiver.  Mrs. Lane noted that the road has not been graded yet this year.  Glenn noted this is where there is no control by the town to be sure the road is maintained.
Mr. Lane noted he checked some of the unpaved town roads and they were in no better condition than their road.  He noted that they have an active group of residents who want to maintain the road.  He felt it was not fair to look at the road in one visit.
Glenn noted an excerpt from a previous case.  He noted that there is not anything is in the ordinance (seasonal) and if there is a change to what you are doing you need to make the lot conforming or go through the variance process as the Lanes are doing.  Glenn noted the items they did not meet, i.e. road frontage, size, not on a public road.
Glenn noted that the subdivision was not set up to meet requirements.  Glenn noted that if this variance is granted then there would be other requests in the future.  Glenn noted if they close the public hearing tonight the Board could determine tonight or deliberate for two weeks.
Andrew noted that the road report did not show where the pictures were located.  Glenn noted that it would have been difficult to do.  Mr. Lane assisted Andrew to determine the location of the pictures.  Mike asked how far the tree and pole across from it was from the Lane property.  Mr. Lane noted 2 houses down; he noted that they would have to obtain a shoreline permit to remove the tree.  Mr. Lane noted they do remove brush, etc.

It was noted that two of the houses beyond the Lanes have been year-round since they were constructed in the late 1980’s.  Mr. Lane noted that the spirit of the ordinances other properties was granted a variance in the modern past.  Considerations being requested now were not requested then.

Mike asked to hear from the Zoning Compliance Officer.  Mr. Hickey commented that the road was not wide enough.  He noted if they could get an additional 10 to 15-foot easement where possible would be good.  Glenn noted that they were locked in on the lake side.  Mr. Lane noted that they would have to go before the State to widen road due to the proximity to the lake.  Mr. Lane noted that there were only about 4 houses on the road that were not year-round.
George felt it was not fair to weigh their road vs. a new subdivision road.  He noted the variance process is there for a reason.  George noted that the subdivision was done prior to regulations.  He did not think it was fair to compare it to new roads that were being built.  George felt the land was adequate to handle a home with a septic system and a well.
Mike noted that Glenn did not want to make a further non-conforming lot.  He looked at the letter from the Fire Department that does not have any issues.  His concern was that the trees were cleared 14 feet wide and 13’6” wide.  Mike feels further work would be long term with grading and drain cleaning being done.  Glenn asked if these items should be a condition, Mike did not have an issue with it.  Mike noted that subdivision regulations were to not create non-conforming lots.

Mike concurred with what George stated.  Glenn confirmed that they understood it was a small lot on a narrower road.  
Alan concurred with Mike and George.  He noted that the Board was trying to compare a new subdivision with a prior subdivision.  Alan agreed that some trees should be trimmed.  Alan noted that the Lanes were asked to bring in certain things and they have done that.  Alan noted that to him widening the road means to cut the brush back to meet the Fire Department concerns.  He noted they had the road reviewed by an engineer as the Board had requested.
Andrew asked about the septic system, Mr. Lane noted that it was for a two-bedroom house and that it what they would be building.  Andrew indicated what the Lanes are doing is upgrading the structure and looking for full time living.  It is also a benefit to the seasonal use.  Andrew noted the lot was 0.6 of an acre.  Andrew noted that it would be bringing in more tax dollars.  Glenn asked Andrew to look at his tax dollars.  They could sell the house and have 3 school age children at $14,000.00 each which would clear the tax benefit.
Andrew indicated he would like the association to have more specifications for maintenance of the road, i.e. when it would be graded, when to trim the trees, etc.  The association should set up standards to meet.  Glenn noted that the Board could not request they do that.  Glenn noted the Board could request a revised document to include these standards.  
George felt the Board was trying to put an onus on the applicant for the entire subdivision.  Andrew felt there were some things that they could do for the road and why not wrote it down.  

Brian Boucher discussed the emergency access in March during one of the biggest snow storms.  He was out of town and could not reach his wife.  He called the Police Department and they went to the house for a check immediately.  He noted that everyone wants to improve the road and they have obtained estimates to complete work on the road.  He reiterated that the residents want to improve the road.

Glenn asked if he felt this Board should put conditions on the road.  Brian felt they should not as he felt that the work would be completed within a short period of time.

George asked if the trees to be trimmed were on the Lane property.  They are not so George felt that this Board could not request the trees be trimmed.

Glenn noted that the Board is hearing the Association is hearing the concerns about the road.  Glenn asked the Lanes if they would be willing to execute a waiver as the Browns did.  Mr. Lane noted that they would be willing to execute a waiver.

Glenn asked if the Lanes would be asking for road standards.  Mr. Lane noted that they would.  He discussed the owners agreed to do an assessment of the road and then have the work completed.  He noted that they would always get pot holes and they are taken care of.  Mr. Lane noted the snow is pushed on the side of the road with no houses.  Mr. Lane noted the road is plowed once there is 3 inches of snow and they keep plowing.  
Mr. Lane reiterated issues with their road and similar ones with town roads.  He noted that the Northwood Lake Watershed Association and the State would not be in favor of the road being paving.

Ms. Rego noted that there are more owners concerned with the road and they want it maintained.  

Alan asked if there was a condition they could add that the owner of that property would encourage the maintenance of the road.  Glenn reviewed items within the waiver regarding the maintenance of the road.

George moved to close the public hearing, Mike seconded the motion.  All in favor.
The Board completed the Variance Checklist.  The Lanes are willing to execute a waiver of liability.  Glenn will send them the Brown’s waiver that they cold modify as required and have reviewed by Town Counsel.  Mrs. Lane asked that Glenn assist them with the waiver.  Mr. Lane asked if there would be a legal fee; Glenn said yes.
Mike motion to approve the two-variance application with the following conditions: 

1. The newly constructed year-round residence shall be limited to 2 bedrooms.

2. The residence may be expanded 55% from its original pre-existing size which equates to an increase in square footage of the dwelling footprint and overhang from 888 sq. ft. to 1380 sq. ft.

3. A waiver of liability for expanded use of the property on a private road shall be completed with the Town attorney at the property owner’s expense.  The final version of this waiver shall then be recorded at the Merrimack County Registry of Deeds.  Verification of the recorded waiver shall be provided to the Zoning Compliance Officer prior to issuance of a year-round occupancy permit.

George seconded the motion.  All in favor.

9:42 PM – 9:50PM – Break
Case 2017-08 (Wiley - Var) - Larry Wiley has applied for a variance to Article II, [Zones and Districts], Section C [Table of Uses] to allow for construction of a self-storage facility.  The Table of Uses does not include self-storage facilities; therefore, they are not allowed.  The applicant plans to construct an office building along with approximately 175 self-storage units in 3 separate clusters.  The property is located on Dover Road (US Rte. 4) within the Residential/Commercial Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax U-6 as Lot 8-2.

Glenn noted that the case was advertised in the Concord Monitor, 2 public places, and certified notices were sent to the abutters.
Jon Rokeh was sworn in.  Mr. Rokeh noted the project is on an exceptional road (Route 4).  He noted Mr. Wiley has wanted to do a self-storage facility as a continuation of the existing business.  Mr. Rokeh noted that self-storage units are not in table of uses.  It would be a variance as they are not allowed in Epsom.  He feels they have a good parcel with most abutting parcels having commercial use.  The drive would be off the state highway. 

In the past, a different plan was presented to the Board.  The lot would be good for business but there are wetlands in the back. 

Mr. Rokeh reviewed the criteria for a variance.

1.  The proposed use would not diminish surrounding properties with this use being a low traffic generator.
2.   The benefit of public use would be an increase in property taxes, the property would be video monitored.  There would be almost no police presence needed.  The spot is currently vacant.  Proper screening, etc. would be installed.
3. The lot is adjacent to Dover Road.  There are commercial lots in the direct area.  The developer is a local company looking to expand within the town of Epsom.  

4.  There is a need for the additional self-storage in the area.  

5.  The use is not contrary to ordinance as it is already a commercial zone.  The use is a slight variation of ordinance.
Glenn noted granting the variance would not be contrary to public interest. 
Mr. Rokeh noted the application still has to go through Planning Board with septic and well plans to be developed, etc.

Glenn noted another property had to get driveway approval from NHDOT.  Glenn addressed a concern with traffic turning left crossing 3 lanes of traffic.
Mike also noted there is a blind spot in area.
Larry Ward was sworn in.  He noted the blind spot is not in that area and discussed traffic. 

Mike was concerned with sight distance. 

Mr. Wiley was sworn in.  He noted the average traffic was 5 people a day.  He discussed that he has 235 units in the other site with not many visitors.  He discussed the average unit was 10’ X 10’.  He also has another facility out of town.
Discussion occurred if the units could be seen from the road.  Jon discussed wetlands that would determine placement of the units.
Glenn asked the maximum number of units; Mr. Wiley noted approximately 250.
Mr. Wiley plans to duplicate what he currently has.  Approximately 30% of these units will be climate controlled.  Mike noted that the application does not include the office building or climate controlled units.
Jon noted that they have not purchased the property and have not have a survey to determine the number of units that could be placed on the property.

Mr. Wiley noted he is trying to determine if he wants to purchase the property.  He noted that he wants to keep the wetlands as they are.  He noted the plan is a rendering, but not exactly the number of units has been determined.

Glenn noted this is a request for a variance.  He noted the checklist and it requests a complete plan.  He noted that they were missing some details.
Mike asked the distance between the buildings; Mr. Rokeh noted 35 feet was planned.  

Mr. Wiley noted that climate controlled units are usually smaller than normal units with a center hall.  

Glenn noted that even if the use was in the table, they would need a special exception.

James Lanoue was sworn in indicating he is for the proposal.
Larry Ward was sworn in.  He has no comments for or against the proposal until he sees the layout.
Mike asked if they would be storing things outside, i.e. cars or boats, etc.  Mr. Wiley was not sure, but would like to.

Glenn noted the Board has heard from abutters; one is for with the other one not sure.  He noted the plan needs to be refined.
Mr. Wiley discussed the items being requested: size of the building, number of units, outside storage, what is climate controlled.  He noted they will have gate controls.  There is a time frame people are allowed on the property (he thought it is 6AM to 11PM).  People would need an access code to access the units. 

There was a discussion regarding the previous discussion about the revisions that are to be made to the plan.
It was determined that the application will be withdrawn, the ZBA will waive the application fee for submitting a new plan, Mr. Wiley will pay for abutter costs to renotify the abutters.
Mike motioned to accept the applicant’s withdrawal of Case 2107-08 and waive the application fee for a new application.  Andrew seconded the motion.  All in favor.
10:50 Alan motioned to adjourn, Mike seconded the motion.  All in favor.
Glenn advised that this public hearing was posted in two public places. 
9:25 PM Gary moved to adjourn; Alan seconded the motion.  All in favor.

